


THE HALLMARK SOCIETY EXECUTIVE - 1987-88

President: Mark Madoff - 384-6971 (hm)
- 380-455l (wk)
- 380-4543 (msg)

Past President: Paul Convey - 592-8l79 (hm)
Vice-President: Kathleen O'Neill-White - 592-8344 (hm)

- 387-1643 (wk)
Treasurer: John Edwards - 386-6598 (hm)
Corresponding Secretary: Charlene Rees - 384-9988 (hm)
Recording secretary: Lorna Davey - 383-6293 (hm)
Membership Chairman: Jennifer Nell Barr - 385-4408 (hm)
Newsletter Editor: Joan McCorry - 386-0106 (hm)

- 387-3212 (wk)
Trustee: Rick Morgan - 388-7277 (hm)
Trustee: Pat Bu1mer- 595-0875 (hm)

- 384-15l5 (wk)
Member at Large: Al Fry - 658-5948 (hm)
Member at Large: Jim Stiven - 595-7408 (hm)

General Meeting
The next Hallmark Society General Meeting will be held
Wednesday, June 22nd at 7:30 p.m. in the James Bay New
Horizons Centre, 234 Menzies Street.

Guest speakers will be Phyllis Griffiths and Lorri Dauncey
who recently did a heritage building inventory for the
Municipality of Metchosin. Their topic will be "By Our Own
Hands: Historic Rural Architecture of Metchosin." Members
of the public are welcome to what promises to be an
entertaining talk and slideshow presentation. Refreshments
will be served, as always, by the infamous Morgan Family and
their collection of master bakers!!!

Don Luxton and Valda Vidners, of The Foundation Group, will
briefly explain about the Downtown Heritage Inventory and
Management Plan, including the public meetings that will be
held during the summer.

Don't miss out on an opportunity to purchase great bargains
at The Members Bookstore--look for our list of bestsellers
printed elsewhere in the Newsletter!

There will be a raffle ....Come and win an antique!



President's Message
After years of giving evidence to the contrary, our Society
still has the reputation, among some members even of the
heritage community, of being "too reactive." Trying to
understand the implied complaint, I think that it means that
the Hallmark Society always appears to be against, never
for. The Society, say the complainers, never does anything
positive.

Well, reputations, whether deserved or not, are very hard to
li ve down. But I find this one hard to square with my own
reasons for joining the Society--which had nothing to do
with enjoying the company of raucous nay-sayers.

Because the Society does engage in controversies (usually
worthwhile controversies), it is possible to forget its
other positive services to the larger community.

The Hallmark Society has gathered and shared an extensive
and valuable archive about the history and architecture of
Greater Victoria.

It has reached out to educate and delight young and old
through walking tours, slide talks, lectures,
demonstrations, heritage fairs, photo contests--and this
Newsletter.

It has given plenty of sound advice, over the years, to
owners of heritage bui1dings--and I'm talking about advice
that was asked fori Through its word-of-mouth network, it
has directed work to skilled carpenters, roofers, chimney
sweeps, stonemasons, woodturners, painters and other
craftspeople.

It has supported other organizations and institutions with
the greatest of contributions--good people. I mean the
Heritage Advisory committees of various municipalities, the
Victoria Heritage Foundation, the Regional Heritage
Committee. Would a programme such as the recent heritage
home tour sponsored by the V.H.F. and the volunteers of the
Art Gallery of Greater Victoria have been possible without
the "footsoldiers" of the Hallmark Society?



The Society has undertaken valuable research and other work
when no one else could, or would, bother: inventories,
documentation of sites slated for demolition, sorting and
cataloguing of historic photographs, cooperation with
journalists seeking materials for a story about Victoria's
heritage, liaison with heritage groups around the province
and the nation.

Most important, the one consistent annual heritage party is
thrown by--the Hallmark Society. Municipalities
occasionally participate or contribute, but it is very much
a Hallmark Society affair. And, as a professional working
in a heritage agency remarked to me back in February, after
our latest celebration, there is no more positive event for
the heritage preservation cause in the Victoria area than
the annual Hallmark Society Awards.

So, the Society has done--and continues to do--many positive
things. What about the alleged negativity?

Of course, it is there, too. Unfortunately, we live and
work in an envi ronment which throws up forces wh ich are
worth fighting against: ignorance, stupidity, arrogance,
·indifference, hypocrisy. I prefer to think of it not as
opposition but as advocacy: we speak for the living symbols
of our common history. If we stop our advocacy--as some
would have us do in order to make their own interests easier
to achieve--what would the community lose? A true friend of
its cultural history.

Coming Events
Invitation to View Recent Paintings by Rosemary James Cross

This exhibition and sale includes acrylics, water colours
and oil on paper works of buildings in British Columbia and
New Brunswick. Of special interest will be The City
Church/Country Church series and also tower houses in James
Bay. The Exhibition is at The Beatrice Jumpsen Gallery,
208, l110 Government Street (in the Alhambra Hotel).
Regular Gallery hours are lO:OO a.m. to 5:00 p.m., Tuesday
through Saturday. The exhibition runs until June lS, 1988.
Phone the Gallery at 380-0121 for further information.



Cover Story
METCHOSIN READY TO PROTECT ITS HERITAGE

The Metchosin district recently adopted a heritage
designation bylaw, so that it is in the position to afford
legal protection to the many valuable heritage properties
within its boundaries. This will be good news to heritage
lovers in Greater Victoria for whom Metchosin has long been
interesting territory to explore, for its aesthetic and
historical riches. The Metchosin connection turns up in all
sorts of ways. For example, architect Alexander Maxwell
Muir, designer of the Times Buildings, the Board of Trade
Building in Bastion Square, the former City Market and the
Nairne cotage on Battery Street, built his own modest home
in Mechosin and was linked by marriage with the Weir family,
prominent in early Metchosin settlement. The recent
inventory of heritage buildings in the Metchosin district--
subject of a slide talk at the next Hallmark Society general
meeting--is a good basis for a policy on preservation, and
it is encouraging to discover that the municipality is
carefully considering its next move, having already written
to owners of properties in the inventory to congratulate
them for taking part in this community resource. Metchosin
is reviewing the experience of other municipalities and
groups with heritage preservation, and to that end has
approached The Hallmark Society for friendly advice--of
course, gladly given! It seems that the congregation of
histor ic St. Mary's Anglican Church, planni ng a new church
down the road from the old one, are already conSUlting with
the municipality about protecting the older structure,
perhaps by designating it. It would make a suitable
beginning for a programme of preservation.

Annual General Meeting
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE HALLMARK SOCIETY

The A.G.M. will be held on Thursday, September 15, 1988 at
7:30 p.m. in the Hames Bay New Horizons Centre, 234 Menzies
Street.

The guest speaker will be Cyril Hume, landscape architect,
who will speak on "The Recovery of the Point Ellice House
Gardens (1889-l9l4) - A Project in Progress."

If you are interested in being nominated for the 1988-89
Executive, phone Jennifer Barr at 385-4408.



The Victoria Heritage Foundation owes a truly monumental
debt of gratitude to members of the Hallmark Society for
helping make the 1988 Heritage House Tour such a terrific
success. To all the volunteers who lingered in hallways,
gave patient explanations to visitors and supressed rude
remarks, THANK YOU, THANK YOU, THANK YOUIII

There are several people who did the proverbial yeoman duty
(yeoperson?) and deserve special recognition: Joan McCorry
for all her scribing; Pamela Madoff, Jennifer Nell Barr and
Heather Morgan for their analysis and interpretation of the
interiors; Stuart Stark and Maggie Graham-Bell for their
technical input and for advancing their restoration schedule
so they could open their house as a restoration in progress;
and especially Debe Kirk for not only volunteering and
typing, but opening, with her husband Gary, their delight of
a house to the thundering herd.
Special thanks also go to everyone who bought tickets for
the tour. It couldn't have happened without you all.
Thanks again.

Heritage Update
Ken Sudhues
VHF Education Committee

A group of Cadboro Bay and Arbutus area residents have
formed a non-profit society "The Goward House Society."
They are trying to develop the house and the property as
a senior citizen act ivity centre. This well-organized
group has been looking at funding sources and hopes to
turn the property into a Block House (Vancouver) style
facility. Saanich Municipal Council will be considering
this proposal shortly.

The Royal Oak Lions Club have been developing plans to
restore the old Royal Oak Schoolhouse (a designated
Saanich heritage building) and use the interior as a
local community meeting facility.

19l1 Woodley Road, a designated heritage house in
Saanich, designed by Maclure in approximately 19l3, will
shortly be undergoing a face lift. The present stucco
surface will be removed and the original shingle siding
restored.

Patty Wells, an active Hallmark member, has been giving
tours to school groups on the life of Emi ly Carr. All
donations are being given to the Hal1mark Society.
Thank you Patty!!!! If you are interested in having a
tour, please contact the Hallmark office at 382-4755.



HERITAGE CONSERVATION BRANCH REORGANIZATION

As of March I, 1988, the Heritage Conservation Branch was
divided into three separate branches (under the Ministry of
Tourism, Recreation and Culture). One section is still
called the Heritage Conservation Branch, which still
supplies support staff to the British Columbia Heritage
Trust, and stil1 coordinates community heritage programs and
heritage planning functions for the province. Dr. Colin
Campbel1 is still the Director of the Heritage Conservation
Branch. A new division, the Heritage Properties Branch
under Director Wayne Carter, is now managing the
provincially operated heritage sites like Barkerville, Fort
Steele and in Victoria, Craigflower Manor, Helmcken House,
Point Ellice House and the Richard Carr House. The former
archaeological division of the old Heritage Conservation
Branch has combined with Wilderness Tour ism and is now the
Resource Management Branch, under Director Brian Apland.

The Victoria historic houses under the provincial
government's new Heritage Properties Branch will be opening
for the summer season--Craigflower Manor from June lst and
Point Ellice House and Helmcken House from June 30th. There
have been changes made in the displays over the past winter
and entrance fees will now be by donation. There has been
an extensive cataloguing program of the collections of
Helmcken House, as wel1 as restoration of the interiors.

Point Ellice House has been undergoing conservation work on
buildings, grounds and the collections, with work on the
buildings and grounds ongoing over the summer. All 3
properties will be open 5 days a week 10:00 a.m. to 5 :00
p.m., closed Tuesdavs and Wednesdays.

DOWNTOWN VICTORIA HERITAGE INVENTORY

The Foundation Group Designs, Don Luxton and Valda Vidners,
principals, has been awarded the contract to undertake the
Downtown Victoria Heritage Inventory and Management Plan,
time frame commencing in May and continuing until the end of
October. The process will include gathering and verifying
previous research information, systematically looking at the
building stock to ensure consistency on the inventory and to
seek public input from concerned citizens and groups. The
Management Plan will address questions of city policy,
legislation and incentives for Victoria's downtown heritage
buildings. Dates of public meetings will be announced
shortly.



Regional Heritage News
The next Regional Heritage Committee meeting will be held at
7:30 p.m. on Thursday, June 16, 1988 in Richard Carr House,
207 Government Street. All regional heri tage groups are
invited to send a representative to this meeting.
Saanich Heritage Advisory and Archival Committee

Saanich Municipal Awareness Week - June l3 - 19, 1988.
Of heritage and historical interest: Thursday, June 16th

- Continuous slide presentation and commentary on all
designated heritage buildings in Saanich in replica of
original Saanich municipal hal1 (Hudac building) just
north of Saanich Municipal Hall - lO:OO - 4:30 p.m.
Sponsored by the Saanich Heri tage Advi sory and Archi val
Committee.

- Archival slide presentation and talk by Geoff Castle at
10:30 a.m. and 2:30 p.m. in Council Chambers, Saani ch
Municipal Hall. For further information, call 386-224l.

Saanich Annual Heritage Bus Tour

Sunday, September ll, 1988 - A guided tour with the popular
Saanich archivist, Geoffrey Castle, author of the weekly
"Landmarks" column in the Times-Colonist. A four hour
ramble through byways and lanes of Saanich, in a deluxe
restroom-equipped highway coach, topped off with tea at the
tour's end. For further details, contact Ron Armstrong at
658-5l29.
B. C. HISTORICAL FEDERATION· - Victoria Branch

TOURS OF ROSS BAY CEMETERY
Charlene Rees, of the 01d Cemeteries Committee, is
conducting a special Women's Tour every Wednesday and Friday
at 2:00 p.m. This tour focuses on women of Victoria buried
in the cemetery.
Regular tours of the Ross Bay cemetery continue to be held
daily at 2:00 p.m.
Both tours meet in front of Bagga Pasta in the Fairfield
Shopping Centre.
John Adams, Present, attended the B. C.-Alberta Historical
Conference in Banff on May 5 - 8. The Conference will be
hosted by the Victoria Branch next year.
The May meeting of the Society featured a presentation by
the Royal Victoria Costume Society and the June meeting will
be held at Point Ellice House, with landscape architect
Cyril Hume speaking on the gardens.



REGIONAL HERITAGE NEWS

Rodd Hill Society

The Rodd Hill Society continues to have its monthly board
meeting of directors. The current major project underway is
the establishment of the KIT Shop which will be selling
military memorabilia such as lapel pins, cuff links,
ashtrays, etc. with the artillery crests on it.

This will be located at the original canteen building within
the fort. It will open, hopeful1y, in the first week in
June. There is no admission fee. Any persons interested in
joining the Society please call Terry Robinson at 478-9944.

At the time of writing, the Society is still accepting
applications for full time students for summer employment at
the KIT Shop.

Goldstream Museum Society

The Society is in the process of relocating its present
office and storage to their second building on site, in
order that they may expand their display facilities to the
2nd floor on the number one building.

The Museum is still accepting applications from students
(preferably in History or Museum related studies) for full
time summer employment.

For information, call Terry Robinson at 478-9944.

The Takata - Japanese Garden Society

The Society meets the third Wednesday of each month (except
during the summer months) in the Esquimalt Library (bottom
Floor) at 7:30 p.m.

It is their desire and intention to rebuild the Japanese
Gardens and Tea House and create a cultural centre.

Funds are being raised for this worthwh ile project. If
anyone is interested, they may purchase a square foot of the
gardens for $20.00 each to reestablish the gardens.

For more information, please contact:



REGIONAL HERITAGE NEWS (continued)

Mr. Floyd Cowan
c/o Esquimalt Municipal Hall
229 Esquimalt Road
Victoria, B. C.
V9A 3N8, (or at Traditions
Tea and Coffee 388-5252)

Tim and Linda Bown
215 Russel1 Street
Victoria, B. C.
V9A 3XI
Telephone: 385-2708

CFB Esquimalt Museum Society

The International Councils of Museums (a non-government
organization of UNESCO) each year proclaims May l8th as
International Museums Day.

This is the time when museums throughout the world celebrate
with a variety of special events designed to draw attention
to the many contributions museums make in our society.

This is the first year that the Board of Trustees have
chosen to celebrate International Museums Day. The day
chosen was May 27th in conjunction with Armed Forces Day on
May 28th.

A special evening was planned for the Society around the
general theme of museum archives together with a talk by
Mr. Jack Rippengale, the former Superintendent of Fort Rodd
Hill.

Victoria Heritage Advisory Committee

The Victoria Heritage Advisory Committee has decided to hold
a series of Special Policy meetings to discuss policy issues
that they are unable to dis·cuss at the regular monthly
meetings because of the large number of building and
designation permits they must deal with.



BIDDEN HERITAGE

The Second Hidden Heritage contest really tested our members
knowledge•.••• the heritage was so well hidden that no one
correctly identified them!! The first photo was of a tile
on the Sussex Hotel on Douglas Street and the second photo
was of a motif found on the Legislative Library.
The two examples of Hidden Heritage in the Third Contest
will ensure a winner!!
Don't forget that Alison Manley of Banff, earned her
membership free next year, and received the Peter Cotton
book, "Vice Regal Mansions" for winning contest Number l!
It's your turn to win--submit your entry to "Hidden
Heritage"--The Hallmark Society, 207 Government Street,
Victoria, B. C. V8V2K8.



Of Interest ...
THE HERITAGE SOCIETY OF B. C. 10TH ANNUAL CONFERENCE

The Hallmark Society sends a member of the Executive each
year to attend this conference. The conference was held in
Prince Rupert. May 27 - 29.
Representatives from heritage groups throughout B. C.
attended--approximately 100 people experienced the
hospitality of the citizens of Prince Rupert. The theme of
the conference was "Northwest Dreams and Reali ties." A
number of guest speakers from around B. C. and Ottawa
presented interesting. thought provoking talks centered
around this theme. Terry Reksten' s presentation on
F. M. Rattenbury's northwest dreams for Prince Rupert was a
highlight. as who cannot be intrigued by Terry's colourful
eloquence!!
Colin Campbell. Graydon Ho.yw0.rd and Catherine Campbell. all
from the Ministry of Tourism. Recreation and Culture
addressed "Project Pride." Catherine Campbell will be the
program director for "Community Pride". which will address
recommendations made in the "Project Pride" Report.
"Community Pride" will focus on Regional Workshops, Skills
Program Training. Information Kit Mailouts. Promotional
Material. Training Opportunities Newsletter. Information
Referral Service and Technical Information.
The Heritage Society of B. C. presented their annual awards
during the banquet. There were four award categories:
1) Poster 2) Heritage Week 3) Annual Awards of Honour and
4) Special Individual Awards. In the Heritage Week Awards
Category. in the Best School Division. South Park School
(which was nominated by the Hallmark Society) tied with
Braefoot School.

Tours of the Prince Rupert area included a boat tour of the
·harbour (where many Indian middens and the deserted village
of Metlekatla were observed): and a bus tour to a restored
fish processing cannery.
The conference was beneficial in allowing members from so
many heritage groups discuss their dreams and realities with
each other, and learn that everyone has the same hurdles to
jump before their dreams become a reality.

Joan R. McCorry - Editor



One of the most frustrating aspects of restoring, repairing
or maintaining a heritage building is often locating
appropriate materials. Deep in our hearts, we know they
have to exist--somewhere--but where do we start looking?
The purpose of this column is to save you needless legwork.
In each Newsletter, we will list sources for items that we
think will be of interest to our readers. Where possible,
we will feature Canadian manufacturers, but remember, when
in pursuit of an elusive object, no distance is too great!
If you are familiar with sources we have missed or have a
question about where to find something, please drop a line
to the Hallmark Emporium or leave a message at the Hallmark
office.

Happy Hunting!

Hedda S. Hopper

Decorative Plaster

I recently had a wonderful time poking through the showroom
of Ital Decor Co., 6886 East Hastings Street, Burnaby,
B. C. V5B lTl. Telephone Joe Tinucci at 291-7973. This
local company specializes in all kinds of plaster
decorations: moldings, fireplaces, ceilings, columns,
brackets and ceiling rosettes. The quality is first rate.
This is the company that was responsible for the plasterwork
in the restorations of both the Orpheum Theatre and the
Sinclair Centre in Vancouver. Their prices are extremely
reasonable. Rosettes, for example, range in price from
$45 - $85.



PART II OF RESEARCHING YOUR HOUSE

Provincial Archives

- City directories from 1860 (remembering that the street
numbering system changed in 1905).

- Copies of some very old assessments.
- A vast collection of books on B. C. history which must be

read on the premises.
- Old newspapers on microfilm.
- Vertical files contain information on individuals, as well

as the James Nesbitt series on "Old Families of Victoria."
These files are being put on microfilm at this time.

- The Maps and Plans Department contains fire insurance
plans (some from l870'sand 1880' s) up to the present
time, as well as architectural plans indexed by
architect's name.

- The Visual Records Department has photographs of families,
buildings, streetscapes and reproductions of paintings by
10cal artists.

- Probate records.

Legislative Library in the Legislative Building.
- Contains newspapers from 1900 to the present.

B. C. Government Maps and Air Photo Department
'535 Superior Street'
- Aerial photo surveys.

Land Title Office (850 Burdett Avenue)
- Requires time and money to do a title search.

Heritage Conservation Resource Library (333 Quebec Street)
- Contains rudimentary information on architects.
- Books on how to do research, how to identify your style

and age of house and how to maintain and restore it.

---------------------------
MEMBERSHIP

The membership of The Hallmark Society currently is 760.
The Membership Chairperson, Jennifer Barr, continues to
phone those members who are delinquent in paying their
dues. A Hallmark membership continues to be one of the best
deals in town--which includes many benefi ts inc luding the
Newsletter, which keeps you informed of heritage news around
the Capital District. By the way--anyone with news on any
heritage buildings, meetings or special events, please phone
Jennifer Barr at 385-4408.



'EADER'S CORNER
Jacques & Hay: 19th Century Toronto Furniture Makers

by Ruth Cathcart
Boston Mil1s Press, 1986 - $14.95
"The furniture of this company is distributed through the
length and breadth of the land so completely that there is
scarcely a house in the whole of Canada which has not some
article the product of their workshops." (The Globe, l866)
This book provides a picture of Victorian life by looking
closely at the furniture of the period. Well illustrated.
Jacques & Hay are considered by many to have been the finest
manufacturers of Victorian furniture in Canada.

Period Details: A Source Book for House Restoration

by Martin & Judith Miller
Crown Publishers, Inc. - $25.95 (U.S.)
A pictorial guide to materials, fixtures and fittings of
period houses, this book also contains many helpful tips for
restoring particular features. A large format hardcover
book with almos t l,000 photos. Books'0re.

Suburban Style: The British Home, 1840 - 1960
by Helena Barrett and John Phillips
London, Mcdonald Orbis, 1987.

Victorian and Edwardian Furniture & Interiors: From the
GothiC Revival to Art Nouveau
by Jeremy Cooper
London, Thames and Hudson, 1987.

VANCOUVER ISLAND FLAG

The Vancouver Island Flag, researched over the past l5 years
by Michael Halleran, historian and Hallmark member, has
recently been fabricated for the first time.
The Colonial Flag, composed of the Badge granted to the
Colony of Vancouver Island in l849 on the Blue Ensign, as
authorized in l866, was never actually produced before the
Province of B. C. was formed.
Anyone interested in obtaining a l8" x 36" copy in flag
nylon, can put in an order at The Flag Shop in Market
Square.



Members' Bookstore
The following books are available by. contacting Jennifer
Barr at 385-4408, or by dropping by Richard Carr House on
Thursdays, lO:OO a.m. - 4:00 p.m. - phone first - 382-4755.
The Hallmark Society's General Meeting will be held on
Wednesday, June 22, 1988 at 7:30 p.m. in the New Horizon's
Centre in James Bay, and all books will be on sale at that
time.

Hasti Notes - 5 building designs - 10 notes
Regular Price - $2.50 Members Price $2.00

Greeting Cards - Rosemary James Cross
Regular Price - $l.50 Members Price $1.00

Arches in British Columbia - Dr. David Lai
Regular Price - $8.95 Members Price $7.50

Art Deco and Moderne - Don Luxton
Regular Price - $lO.OO Members Price $8.00

British Columbia Parliament Buildings - Martin Segger
Regular Price - $2.00 Members Price $l.50

Buildings of Samuel Maclure - In Search of Appropriate Form
- Mart in Segger
Regular Price - $39.95 Members Price $32.00

Built Heritage in Esquimalt - Dorothy Field
Regular Price - $10.00 Members Price $8.00

Come Give A Cheer
Regular Price - $5.00 Members Price $4.00

The Complete Victoria Handbook
Regular Price - $9.95 Members Price $8.00

The Cordwood Limited - A History of the Victoria and Sidney
Railway - George Hearn, David Wilkie
Regular Price - $5.95 Members Price $4.75

Craigdarroch - The Story of Dunsmuir Castle - Terry Reksten
Regular Price - $12.95 Members Price $ll.66

E & N Railway - Ian Baird
Regular Price - $4.95 Members Price $4.00

E & N Railway - The Dunsmuir Years - Donald MacLachlan
. Regular Price - $19.95 Members Price $16.00

Heritage Cemeteries of B. c. - John Adams
Regular Price - $6.00 Members Price $5.00

Island Heritage Buildings - Thomas K. Ovanin
Regular Price - $l8.00 Members Price $14.50

The Life of Emily Carr - Paula Blanchard
Regular Price - $l4.95 Members Price $l2.00

More English than the English - A Very Social History of
Victoria - Terry Reksten
Regular Price - $9.95 Members Price $8.00



Oak Bay's Heritage Buildings .•.More Than Just Bricks and
Boards - Stuart Stark
Regular Price - $10.00 Members Price $lO.OO

101 Historical Buildings of Sooke Region
Regular Price - $lO.95 Members Price $9.00

Rattenbury - Terry Reksten - Paperback Edition
Regular Price - $lO.95 Members Price $9.00

Ross Bay Cemetery - John Adams
Regular Price - $4.95 Members Price $4.00

Samuel Maclure, Architect - Janet Bingham
Regular Price - $9.95 Members Price $8.00

This 01d House
Regular Price - $10.00 Members Price $8.50

This 01d Town
Regular Price - $10.50 Members Price $8.50

Vice Regal Mansions of British Columbia - Peter Cotton
Regular Price - $6.00 Members Price $3.00

Victoria Landmarks - Castle & King
Regular Price - $2l.95 Members Price $18.00

CLASSIFIEDS
FOR SALE - Mahogany High Boy, large, with bevelled glass

mirror, 3 large drawers, 4 small drawers, circa
1920 - $400.00. Please phone 592-4096.

WANTED TO RENT - Executive male, with an appreciation for
heritage homes, wishes to rent a character
suite in the Rockland or Fairfield area,
preferably with a view. Please phone
381-4751, evenings ,of daY, 387-1973·

GARAGE SALE - The Annual Hallmark Garage Sale has been
postponed until Spring 1989.

WANTED - The Hallmark Society is interested in obtaining a
photocopier. If anyone is interested in donating
one, the Heritage Building Foundation of The
Hallmark Society can issue a chari table donat ion
receipt against your income tax.



Coming Events
Special Summer Exhibit - Craigdarroch Castle

CELEBRATION! In commemoration of Her Majesty Queen
Victoria, a temporary summer exhibit will be on display at
Craigdarroch Castle until September 7, 1988. About 80
commemorative artifacts from the period 1937-1928 will be on
display, which will include a bonnet worn by Queen Victoria,
and a host of ceramics and glassware.

Cultural Resource Management Program University of
Victoria

Evaluation of Historic Architecture Course - Sept. 28 -
Oct. 7, 1988. Instructor: Dr. Harold Kalman.

Through a combination of lectures, workshops and field
exercises, this course examines the theory and practice of
the evaluation of historic architecture. Topics include the
role of survey and evaluation in the resource management
process; survey and research methods; principles of
evaluation; scoring systems; evaluation criteria;
information management; stylistic.analysis; and preparation,
application and analysis of inventories.

For additional information on this, please contact Joy
Davis, Coordinator, at 72l-8462.

Art Deco Design Exhibition Maltwood Art Museum and
Gallery

This exhibition, put on in conjunction with the Canadian Art
Deco Society, Victoria Chapter, runs until June 19, 1988.
Recent additions to the Art Deco Collection have been
donated by John Veilette and Gary White, and include
ceramics, predominantly teaware. As well, furniture,
interior carpets and other household objects from private
collections are on display.

The Maltwood Art Museum and Gallery, 10cated at the
University of Victoria in the University Centre, is open
10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m., Monday to Friday and 12:00 p.m. to
4:00 p.m. on Saturdays.



Coming Events
EVENTS CALENDAR

For further information about the events listed below,
please look elsewhere in the Newsletter.

May 19 - June 19 Art Deco Design Exhibition - Maltwood Art
Museum and Gallery

June 4 - l5 Recent Paintings by Rosemary James Cross
June 16 Saanich Historical Day
June l6 Regional Heritage Committee Meeting
June 22 The Hallmark Society General Meeting
May 20 - Sept. 7 Special Summer Exhibit - Craigdarroch

Castle
sept. 11 Saanich Annual Heritage Bus Tour
Sept. l5 The Hallmark Society Annual General

Meeting
Sept. 28 - Oct. 7 Evaluation of Historic Architecture Course

- UVIC

October l5th & l6th, 1988
Victoria, B. C.

"JEWELLERY REVOLUTION I"
Arts & Crafts, Art Nouveau

and Art Deco

Vivienne Becker, noted English hewellery historian and
author of "Antique & 20th Century Jewellry" and "Art Nouveau
Jewellery", heads the list of speakers.

$225 Cdn. covers lectures, reference material, three meals
and morel Accommodation is NOT included.

Full details and registration forms available after April
lst from Waller Antiques Ltd., 828 Fort Street, Victoria,
B. C. V8w lH8, telephone 388-6ll6.


